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SIERRA LEONE

Universal Periodic Review Second Cycle – Central African Republic
STATEMENT BY AMBASSADOR YVETTE STEVENS
Mr. President,

My Delegation extends a warm welcome to the Delegation of the Central African Republic. Their presence here today before the UPR Working Group, in spite of the unrest that has prevailed in the country during the period under review, is a manifestation of the government’s desire to promote and protect the basic human rights of its population. 

We salute the Head of Delegation for his comprehensive report and commend the progress made since the first UPR in 2009, notably, the number of international legal instruments that have been ratified by the country and the establishment of the National Human Rights Institution. In addition, the government has amended legislation prohibiting all forms of violence against women. 
Sierra Leone appreciates the challenges and constraints faced by the Central African Republic particularly the political and military situation during the period under review, and the ensuing chaos has further complicated prospects of socio-economic development and weakened governance. 

Sierra Leone would like to make the following recommendations to CAR: 

· Ratify the Optional Protocol to Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict;
· Enhance cooperation with international treaty bodies by submitting overdue reports on CERD, CESCR and HR Committee;
· Enforce existing laws to bring to justice perpetrators of extensive extrajudicial killings, enforced disappearances, attacks on civilians (including children) and instances of sexual and gender–based violence;
· Work with religious leaders to on an urgent basis to promote religious tolerance, restore interreligious harmony and to prevent a cycle of violence and reprisals.
Mr. President,

In conclusion, Sierra Leone would like to observe that the Central African Republic has never received the attention it deserves from the International Community.  Concerted efforts now need to be made to assist CAR to address the underlying causes of the persistent conflicts, so that the citizens can enjoy their full human rights.

I thank you.
